
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 

Fresno Federal Courthouse 
2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: MAY 30, 2018 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.  If the parties stipulate to continue the hearing on 
the matter or agree to resolve the matter in a way inconsistent with 
the final ruling, then the court will consider vacating the final 
ruling only if the moving party notifies chambers before 4:00 pm at 
least one business day before the hearing date:  Department A-Kathy 
Torres (559)499-5860; Department B-Jennifer Dauer (559)499-5870.  If 
a party has grounds to contest a final ruling because of the court’s 
error under FRCP 60 (a) (FRBP 9024) [“a clerical mistake (by the 
court) or a mistake arising from (the court’s) oversight or 
omission”] the party shall notify chambers (contact information 
above) and any other party affected by the final ruling by 4:00 pm 
one business day before the hearing.  

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 17-14301-A-7   IN RE: HARRY/CHERRY COLES 
   NLL-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-26-2018  [87] 
 
   WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
   NANCY LEE/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 5656 N Briarwood Ave., Fresno, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 



IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 5656 N Briarwood Ave., Fresno, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
2. 18-10004-A-7   IN RE: CASEY ALESSO 
   TGM-4 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR GOULD AUCTION AND APPRAISAL 
   COMPANY, AUCTIONEER(S) 
   5-2-2018  [71] 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Additional Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Gould Auction and Appraisal Company (Gould), 
auctioneer for the trustee, has applied for an allowance of 
additional reimbursement of expenses.  Gould was employed to conduct 
an auction.  The order employing Gould approved in advance 
compensation of 15% (a commission) on the sale price as well as up 
to $8,000 in extraordinary expenses. Gould performed the requested 
services and conducted the auction, and Gould incurred expenses that 
exceeded the pre-approved expenses in the order employing Gould.  
Now Gould seeks additional reimbursement of its necessary expenses. 
 
The applicant requests that the court allow compensation in the 
amount of $0.00 and reimbursement of additional expenses in the 
amount of $4,029.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 



“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Gould Auction and Appraisal Company’s application for allowance of 
final compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented 
to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure 
to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and 
having considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows additional reimbursement of expenses in the amount 
of $4,029.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
3. 18-11410-A-7   IN RE: WILLIAM RUSSELL 
   VVF-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   5-2-2018  [9] 
 
   AMERICAN HONDA FINANCE 
   CORPORATION/MV 
   TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
   VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The motion was noticed for, and heard on, May 23, 2018.   This 
matter is dropped as moot. 
 
 
 
 
 



4. 12-13115-A-7   IN RE: VIRGINIA STOUT 
   JES-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   4-26-2018  [70] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   ALBERT GARCIA 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James Salven, accountant for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $1675.00 and reimbursement of expenses 
in the amount of $204.18.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
James Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely 



oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the 
well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1675.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $204.18.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
5. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   FW-9 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION BY THE LAW OFFICE OF FEAR WADDELL, 
   PC FOR PETER L. FEAR, SPECIAL COUNSEL(S) 
   4-20-2018  [612] 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Second Interim Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Fear Waddell, counsel for the trustee, has 
applied for an allowance of interim compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The application requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $33,121.50 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $1,609.71. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on an interim 



basis as to the amounts requested.  Such amounts shall be perfected, 
and may be adjusted, by a final application for compensation and 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Fear Waddell’s application for allowance of interim compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely 
oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the 
well-pleaded facts of the application,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved.  The court allows 
interim compensation in the amount of $33,121.50 and reimbursement 
of expenses in the amount of $1,609.71.  The fees and costs are 
allowed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 331 as interim fees and costs, 
subject to final review and allowance pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 330.  
Such allowed amounts shall be perfected, and may be adjusted, by a 
final application for allowance of compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
6. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   SFR-2 
 
   MOTION TO DISQUALIFY DEBTOR’S COUNSEL 
   5-16-2018  [638] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   CECILY DUMAS 
   PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The hearing on this matter will be continued to June 27, 2018, at 
9:00 a.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
7. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   WFH-25 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION BY THE LAW OFFICE OF WILKE, FLEURY, 
   HOFFELT, GOULD AND BIRNEY, LLP FOR DANIEL L. EGAN, TRUSTEE’S 
   ATTORNEY(S) 
   5-1-2018  [625] 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Second Interim Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Wilke Fleury, counsel for the trustee, has 
applied for an allowance of interim compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The application requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $123,543.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $5,694.93. 
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on an interim 
basis as to the amounts requested.  Such amounts shall be perfected, 
and may be adjusted, by a final application for compensation and 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 



Wilke Fleury’s application for allowance of interim compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely 
oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the 
well-pleaded facts of the application,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved.  The court allows 
interim compensation in the amount of $123,543.00 and reimbursement 
of expenses in the amount of $5,694.93.  The fees and costs are 
allowed pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 331 as interim fees and costs, 
subject to final review and allowance pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 330.  
Such allowed amounts shall be perfected, and may be adjusted, by a 
final application for allowance of compensation and reimbursement of 
expenses, which shall be filed prior to case closure.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
8. 17-11824-A-7   IN RE: HORISONS UNLIMITED 
   WFH-27 
 
   MOTION FOR ORDER LIMITING NOTICE 
   5-1-2018  [621] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
9. 18-10124-A-7   IN RE: JOHNRAY/ALMA TREJO 
   NLL-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-26-2018  [23] 
 
   FREEDOM MORTGAGE 
   CORPORATION/MV 
   NANCY LEE/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part; denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1826 Mckinley Ave., Hanford, CA 
 



Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
AS TO THE DEBTOR 
 
The motion is denied as moot.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion is 
moot as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO THE ESTATE 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
The debtor has missed 3 post-petition payments due on the debt 
secured by the moving party’s lien.  This constitutes cause for stay 
relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Freedom Mortgage Corporation’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 



IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as 1826 Mckinley Ave., Hanford, CA.  Relief from the automatic 
stay as to the interest of the debtors in such property is denied as 
moot given the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. 
§ 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
 
 
10. 18-10331-A-7   IN RE: ABELARDO MOSQUEDA 
     
 
    ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE - FAILURE TO PAY FEES 
    5-9-2018  [23] 
 
    MARK ZIMMERMAN 
    $31.00 AMENDMENT FEE PAID 5/17/18 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The amendment fee paid, the order to show cause is discharged. 
 
 
 
 
 
11. 18-10332-A-7   IN RE: BEVERLY MOYERS 
    JAD-2 
 
    MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
    5-10-2018  [22] 
 
    JESSICA DORN 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert Case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 



accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
CONVERSION UNDER § 706(a) 
 
Section 706 of the Bankruptcy Code gives chapter 7 debtors a 
qualified conversion right.  See 11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d).  A 
debtor’s right to convert a case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 11, 12, 
or 13 is conditioned on (i) the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under the chapter to which the case will be converted and (ii) the 
case not having been previously converted under §§ 1112, 1208, or 
1307.  11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d); see also Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365, 372–74 (2007) (affirming denial of debtor’s 
conversion from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 based on bad faith conduct 
sufficient to establish cause under § 1307(c)). 
 
The secured and unsecured debt amounts shown in the debtor’s 
schedules are below the debt limits provided in § 109(e).  See 11 
U.S.C. § 109(e).  The case has not been previously converted under § 
1112, 1208, or 1307 of the Bankruptcy Code.   See id. § 706(a).  No 
party in interest has questioned the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under Chapter 13.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s motion to convert this case from chapter 7 to chapter 
13 has been presented to the court.  Having considered the motion, 
oppositions, responses and replies, if any, and having heard oral 
argument presented at the hearing,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court converts this 
case from chapter 7 to chapter 13. 
 
 
 
 
12. 18-11032-A-7   IN RE: RICARDO CORONA 
    AP-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-2-2018  [19] 
 
    U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION/MV 
    JAMIE HANAWALT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 



Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 1390 Edgewood Drive, Hanford, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Subsection (d)(1) of § 362 of Title 11 provides for relief from stay 
for “cause, including the lack of adequate protection of an interest 
in property of such party.”  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(1).  Adequate 
protection may consist of a lump sum cash payment or periodic cash 
payments to the entity entitled to adequate protection “to the 
extent that the stay . . . results in a decrease in the value of 
such entity’s interest in property.”  11 U.S.C. § 361(1).   
 
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of “cause” for relief 
from stay.” In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985).  
The panel in the Ellis case rejected the argument that under 
§ 362(d)(1) “the stay can only be terminated if [the movant-
creditors] show a lack of adequate protection.”  Id.   
 
The debtor has missed 8 pre-petition payments and 1 post-petition 
payment due on the debt secured by the moving party’s lien.  The 
debtor has not opposed the relief sought. Together, these facts 
constitute cause for stay relief.   
 
The court does not address grounds for relief under § 362(d)(2) as 
relief is warranted under § 362(d)(1).  The motion will be granted, 
and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
U.S. Bank National Association’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 



commonly known as 1390 Edgewood Drive, Hanford, CA, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
 
13. 18-11047-A-7   IN RE: LEOVIGILDO CHAVEZ AND GUDELIA 
    HERNANDEZ 
    TOG-1 
 
    MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
    4-30-2018  [16] 
 
    THOMAS GILLIS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert Case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987).   
 
CONVERSION UNDER § 706(a) 
 
Section 706 of the Bankruptcy Code gives chapter 7 debtors a 
qualified conversion right.  See 11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d).  A 
debtor’s right to convert a case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 11, 12, 
or 13 is conditioned on (i) the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under the chapter to which the case will be converted and (ii) the 
case not having been previously converted under §§ 1112, 1208, or 
1307.  11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d); see also Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365, 372–74 (2007) (affirming denial of debtor’s 
conversion from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 based on bad faith conduct 
sufficient to establish cause under § 1307(c)). 
 
The secured and unsecured debt amounts shown in the debtor’s 
schedules are below the debt limits provided in § 109(e).  See 11 
U.S.C. § 109(e).  The case has not been previously converted under § 
1112, 1208, or 1307 of the Bankruptcy Code.   See id. § 706(a).  No 



party in interest has questioned the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under Chapter 13.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s motion to convert this case from chapter 7 to chapter 
13 has been presented to the court.  Having considered the motion, 
oppositions, responses and replies, if any, and having heard oral 
argument presented at the hearing,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court converts this 
case from chapter 7 to chapter 13. 
 
 
 
 
 
14. 17-12750-A-7   IN RE: BRIAN/LOURIE FOLLAND 
    DRJ-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF FREEMAN, FREEMAN & SMILEY, LLP 
    5-1-2018  [74] 
 
    BRIAN FOLLAND/MV 
    DAVID JENKINS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 



a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
 
 
15. 17-12750-A-7   IN RE: BRIAN/LOURIE FOLLAND 
    DRJ-3 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF LEXINGTON INSURANCE COMPANY 
    5-1-2018  [79] 
 
    BRIAN FOLLAND/MV 
    DAVID JENKINS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 



exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
 
16. 18-11550-A-7   IN RE: APRIL FARKAS 
    DJP-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-14-2018  [13] 
 
    EDUCATIONAL EMPLOYEES CREDIT UNION/MV 
    DON POOL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2009 Ford Flex Limited Sport Utility 4D 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 



 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Educational Employees Credit Union’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2009 Ford Flex Limited Sport Utility 4D, as to all 
parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
 
17. 16-13152-A-7   IN RE: MARIA CAZARES DE ANTUNA AND FLORENCIO 
    ANTUNA 
    JES-2 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
    4-25-2018  [71] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James Salven, accountant for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 



compensation in the amount of $2343.00 and reimbursement of expenses 
in the amount of $357.84.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
James Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  Having 
entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, timely 
oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the 
well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $2343.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $357.84.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
18. 17-13654-A-7   IN RE: KINGS RIVER DOOR, INC. 
    SL-3 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-4-2018  [30] 
 
    CENTEX HOMES,/MV 
    MICHAEL FLETCHER 
    SANDRA SCHAEFFER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief to Pursue State-Court Litigation 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only to the extent specified in this ruling 
Order: Civil minute order 



 
Subject: State court action entitled Deloa et al. v. Centex Homes, 
et al. pending in the Fresno County Superior Court 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(1) authorizes stay relief for cause.  Cause is 
determined on a case-by-case basis and may include the existence of 
litigation pending in a non-bankruptcy forum that should properly be 
pursued.  In re Tucson Estates, Inc., 912 F.2d 1162, 1169 (9th Cir. 
1990).   
 
The Ninth Circuit Bankruptcy Appellate Panel has “agree[d] that the 
Curtis factors are appropriate, nonexclusive, factors to consider in 
deciding whether to grant relief from the automatic stay to allow 
pending litigation to continue in another forum.” In re Kronemyer, 
405 B.R. 915, 921 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2009).  
 
These factors include: “(1) whether relief would result in a partial 
or complete resolution of the issues; (2) lack of any connection 
with or interference with the bankruptcy case; (3) whether the other 
proceeding involves the debtor as a fiduciary; (4) whether a 
specialized tribunal with the necessary expertise has been 
established to hear the cause of action; (5) whether the debtor’s 
insurer has assumed full responsibility for defending it; (6) 
whether the action primarily involves third parties; (7) whether 
litigation in another forum would prejudice the interests of other 
creditors; (8) whether the judgment claim arising from the other 
action is subject to equitable subordination; (9) whether movant’s 
success in the other proceeding would result in a judicial lien 
avoidable by the debtor; (10) the interests of judicial economy and 
the expeditious and economical resolution of litigation; (11) 
whether the parties are ready for trial in the other proceeding; and 
(12) impact of the stay on the parties and the balance of harms.”  
Sonnax Indus., Inc. v. TRI Component Prods. Corp. (In re Sonnax 
Indus., Inc.), 907 F.2d 1280, 1286 (2nd Cir. 1990) (citing In re 
Curtis, 40 B.R. 795, 799-800 (Bankr. D. Utah 1984)).   
 
Courts may consider whichever factors are relevant to the particular 
case.  See id. (applying only four of the factors that were relevant 
in the case).  The decision whether to lift the stay is within the 
court’s discretion.  Id.    
 
Having considered the motion’s well-pleaded facts, the court finds 
cause to grant stay relief subject to the limitations described in 
this ruling.   
 
The moving party shall have relief from stay to pursue the pending 
state court litigation identified in the motion through judgment.  
The moving party may also file post-judgment motions, and appeals.  



But no bill of costs may be filed without leave of this court, no 
attorney’s fees shall be sought or awarded, and no action shall be 
taken to collect or enforce any judgment, except: (1) from 
applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by filing a proof of claim in 
this court.   
 
The motion will be granted to the extent specified herein, and the 
stay of the order provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Centex Homes, Centex Real Estate Company, LLC, and Pulte Home 
Company, LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted to the extent specified in 
this order.  The automatic stay is vacated to allow the movants to 
pursue through judgment the pending state court litigation described 
as the state court action entitled Deloa et al. v. Centex Homes, et 
al. pending in the Fresno County Superior Court.  The movant may 
also file post-judgment motions and appeals.  But the movants shall 
not take any action to collect or enforce any judgment, or pursue 
costs or attorney’s fees against the debtor, except (1) from 
applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by filing a proof of claim in 
this case.  No other relief is awarded.     
 
 
 
 
 
19. 16-10469-A-7   IN RE: JEFFREY BOHN 
    RWR-3 
 
    CONTINUED MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY/APPROVE 
    SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT WITH IRONSHORE INDEMNITY, INC. AND/OR 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR EUGEN C. ANDRES, SPECIAL 
    COUNSEL(S) 
    2-14-2018  [112] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    PETER FEAR 
    RUSSELL REYNOLDS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
No Ruling 
 



20. 18-10978-A-7   IN RE: JOHN/LORI VIGO 
    TMT-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE’S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    4-27-2018  [11] 
 
    ROBERT CERVANTES 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting is 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); see also In re Nordblad, No. 2:13-bk-14562-RK, 2013 WL 
3049227, at *2 (Bankr. C.D. Cal. June 17, 2013).  
 
The debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting of creditors 
required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s failure to attend 
the required § 341 creditors’ meeting has occurred only once, the 
court will not dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend 
the next creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at 
the continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it requests 
extension of the trustee’s deadlines to object to discharge and to 
dismiss the case for abuse, other than presumed abuse.  Such 
deadlines will no longer be set at 60 days following the first date 
set for the meeting of creditors.  The following deadlines are 
extended to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ 
meeting: (1) the trustee’s deadline for objecting to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee’s deadline 
for bringing a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or (c) for abuse, 
other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 1017(e). 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 



creditors scheduled for June 18, 2018, at 8:30 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee’s deadline for objecting to discharge under § 727, see 
Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee’s deadline for 
bringing a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or (c) for abuse, other 
than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 1017(e). 
 
 
 
 
21. 18-11078-A-7   IN RE: J GUADALUPE SANCHEZ 
    JES-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE’S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    4-19-2018  [15] 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting is 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); see also In re Nordblad, No. 2:13-bk-14562-RK, 2013 WL 
3049227, at *2 (Bankr. C.D. Cal. June 17, 2013).  
 
The debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting of creditors 
required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s failure to attend 
the required § 341 creditors’ meeting has occurred only once, the 
court will not dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend 
the next creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at 
the continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it requests 
extension of the trustee’s deadlines to object to discharge and to 
dismiss the case for abuse, other than presumed abuse.  Such 
deadlines will no longer be set at 60 days following the first date 
set for the meeting of creditors.  The following deadlines are 
extended to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ 
meeting: (1) the trustee’s deadline for objecting to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee’s deadline 



for bringing a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or (c) for abuse, 
other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 1017(e). 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for June 15, 2018, at 9:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee’s deadline for objecting to discharge under § 727, see 
Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee’s deadline for 
bringing a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or (c) for abuse, other 
than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 1017(e). 
 
 
 
 
 
22. 18-10380-A-7   IN RE: DONALD TUCULET 
    AP-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    4-26-2018  [14] 
 
    BANK OF AMERICA, N.A./MV 
    TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
    JAMIE HANAWALT/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 419 N. Echo Ave., Fresno, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 



 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks 
stay relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion will 
be denied in part as moot as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Bank of America, N.A.’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as 419 N. Echo Ave., Fresno, CA.  Relief from the automatic 
stay as to the interest of the debtor in such property is denied as 
moot given the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. § 
362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 



23. 10-13783-A-7   IN RE: SUSAN VARELA 
    FW-4 
 
    CONTINUED MOTION TO EMPLOY MARTIN CRUMP AS SPECIAL COUNSEL 
    AND/OR MOTION TO EMPLOY MICHAELA MCINNIS AS SPECIAL COUNSEL 
    3-13-2018  [56] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    PETER FEAR/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
No Ruling 
 
 
 
24. 10-13783-A-7   IN RE: SUSAN VARELA 
    TGM-1 
 
    MOTION TO COMPEL ABANDONMENT 
    5-1-2018  [68] 
 
    SUSAN VARELA/MV 
    TRUDI MANFREDO 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Compel Abandonment of Property of the Estate 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only as to the Settlement Agreement § 3.4 
described in ECF # 34 described in the motion  
Order: Prepared by moving party pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Description: Biomedical Implant Cause of Action 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Property of the estate may be abandoned under § 554 of the 
Bankruptcy Code if property of the estate is “burdensome to the 
estate or of inconsequential value and benefit to the estate.”  See 
11 U.S.C. § 554(a)–(b); Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6007(b).  Upon request of 
a party in interest, the court may issue an order that the trustee 
abandon property of the estate if the statutory standards for 
abandonment are fulfilled. 
 
The business described above is either burdensome to the estate or 
of inconsequential value to the estate.  An order compelling 
abandonment of such business is warranted.  The order will compel 
abandonment of only the business and its assets that are described 
in the motion. 
 



25. 15-11283-A-7   IN RE: GLORIA ESTILLORE 
    RTW-2 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR RATZLAFF, TAMBERI & WONG, 
    ACCOUNTANT(S) 
    4-30-2018  [306] 
 
    JANZEN, TAMBERI & WONG, 
    ACCOUNTANCY CORPORATION/MV 
    JERRY LOWE 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Janzen, Tamberi & Wong, accountant for the 
trustee, has applied for an allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court 
allow compensation in the amount of $1160.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $25.85.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 



Janzen, Tamberi & Wong’s application for allowance of final 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 
court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1160.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $25.85.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
 
 
26. 18-11597-A-7   IN RE: ROBIN RANK 
    THL-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    5-11-2018  [9] 
 
    NANCY LOVOS/MV 
    F. GIST 
    TYLER LESTER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief to Pursue Unlawful Detainer Action and Writ of 
Possession 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only to the extent specified in this ruling 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: Exercise of state law rights and remedies to obtain 
possession of real property located at 33608 Spreading Oak Lane, 
Auberry, CA, including all actions necessary to pursue an unlawful 
detainer action and execute a writ of possession 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(1) authorizes stay relief for cause.  Cause is 
determined on a case-by-case basis and may include the existence of 
litigation pending in a non-bankruptcy forum that should properly be 
pursued.  In re Tucson Estates, Inc., 912 F.2d 1162, 1169 (9th Cir. 
1990).   
 



Having considered the motion’s well-pleaded facts, the court finds 
cause to grant stay relief subject to the limitations described in 
this ruling.   
 
The moving party shall have relief from stay to enforce its rights 
and remedies to obtain possession of the real property described 
above and to pursue an unlawful detainer action through judgment and 
execution of a writ of possession if necessary.   
 
The moving party may also file post-judgment motions, and appeals.  
But no bill of costs may be filed without leave of this court, no 
attorney’s fees shall be sought or awarded, and no action shall be 
taken to collect or enforce any money judgment against debtor, 
except by (1) filing a proof of claim in this court or (2) filing an 
adversary proceeding to determine the debt nondischargeable, and 
executing on a favorable judgment entered in such adversary 
proceeding. 
 
The motion will be granted to the extent specified herein, and the 
stay of the order provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Nancy Lovos’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted to the extent specified in 
this order.  The automatic stay is vacated to allow the movant to 
enforce its rights and remedies against the debtor to obtain 
possession of real property located at 33608 Spreading Oak Lane, 
Auberry, CA, and to pursue an unlawful detainer action through 
judgment and execution of a writ of possession, if necessary.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the movant may also file post-judgment 
motions, and appeals.  But no bill of costs may be filed without 
leave of this court, no attorney’s fees shall be sought or awarded, 
and no action shall be taken to collect or enforce any money 
judgment against debtor, except by (1) filing a proof of claim in 
this court or (2) filing an adversary proceeding to determine the 
debt nondischargeable, and executing on a favorable judgment entered 
in such adversary proceeding.  And the stay of the order provided by 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived. 
 


